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Philippians 4, let’s read the first seven verses,

“1 Therefore, my brethren dearly beloved and longed for, my joy and 
crown, so stand fast in the Lord, my dearly beloved. 2 I beseech Euodias, 
and beseech Syntyche, that they be of the same mind in the Lord. 3 And I 
intreat thee also, true yokefellow, help those women which laboured with 
me in the gospel, with Clement also, and with other my fellowlabourers, 
whose names are in the book of life. 4 Rejoice in the Lord alway: and 
again I say, Rejoice. 5 Let your moderation be known unto all men. The 
Lord is at hand. 6 Be careful for nothing; but in every thing by prayer and 
supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be made known unto 
God. 7 And the peace of God, which passeth all understanding, shall keep 
your hearts and minds through Christ Jesus.”

When I first received the theme that we’re going to be considering this morning, I was 
reminded immediately of a refrigerator magnet that I saw once and I believe I’ve shared 
it with you before, it states simply “Happiness is having a large, loving, caring, close-knit 
family in another city.” You know what that means. A family life, you know, is most 
unique. The institution of the family when it functions properly, it has the potential to 
bring us life’s greatest joys and when it functions poorly, it also then has the potential to 
bring us life’s greatest hardships.

In the 13 years of pastoral work that I’ve been engaged in, I’ve been involved in 
numerous instances of conflict resolution and without a doubt, the most challenging, the 
most painful occasions have been those wherein members of the same family are having 
a hard time getting along: sometimes it’s spouses, sometimes it’s siblings, sometimes it’s 
parents with children or children with parents. And yet, getting along is not just a 
challenge of dysfunctional homes or situations. I think you know that getting along is 
something even good families can struggle with from time to time. Relational tranquility 
is something we’re all challenged with. How often have you said or at least heard, “Well, 
we’re just not getting along.” Well, if this is true then from time to time with individual 
families and even the best families, what might be said of the household of God? That’s a 
great title that Paul gives to the New Testament church; he describes it as the household 
of God. That is a member, a house made up, comprised of all Christians as the children of 

Page 1 of 14

http://www.sermonaudio.com/grace
http://www.gracefpc.org/


God by the new birth, by the adoption of sons and, therefore, the implication is we have 
brothers and sisters in Jesus Christ. 

My wife and I have just returned from Florida where my wife had the privilege of 
meeting a brother in the flesh for the first time. She’s 39, she’s almost 40, not very long 
away from 40, a couple of weeks. So, I’ll share that with you, but at 39 years of age, she 
meets a brother for the first time who is 41. It was precious; it was special and it was 
emotional. But, you know, that in some measure is the same privilege we have spiritually 
speaking. I remember the first time I met P. O. I’ve never met this man in my life but he 
was clearly one of my spiritual siblings and when we embraced, it was rich because the 
family of God is large; the family of God is loving; the family of God is caring and it’s 
close-knit. 

But sometimes, even the household of faith could not be described as one big happy 
family. Just as there are dysfunctional families, so we know that there are dysfunctional 
churches. One man said this, 

“To dwell above with saints we love, 
Oh, that will be glory. 
But to dwell below with saints we know, 
That’s a different story!”

We can identify with some of these remarks. Or perhaps that’s the very same feeling 
Euodias had of Syntyche or vice versa. These were two women, prominent women in the 
Philippian church and they were sisters in the Lord but they were not getting along and it 
was just not a small conflict, it had gotten to such a stage where it required intervention, 
none less than apostolic intervention else the sibling dispute perhaps could have become 
a dividing point for the whole family. 

So, as we look then at this incident in the Philippian church, it becomes a valuable case 
study for us all, even as we in the family of God need to learn to get together or learn to 
get along. Look with me then, at this incident in the Philippian church and the first thing I 
would point out to you is the conflict itself. Look at verse 2, “I beseech Euodias, and 
beseech Syntyche, that they be of the same mind in the Lord.” Now, place yourself in 
Philippi, you’re in this congregation, this letter is being read and if for some reason you 
are tired and perhaps even dozing off as this was being read, now you’re awake because 
Paul has just named two people that everybody knows. “I beseech Euodias, and beseech 
Syntyche, that they be of the same mind in the Lord.” I’ve had you from time to time say, 
“You know, I felt like you were preaching right at me.” And I say, “Well, that’s a 
coincidence. That’s the Lord speaking to you, not me.” 

But Paul is speaking now to these women; he has named them. He has named them. He 
tactfully does not discuss the nature of the conflict but that he names them and that their 
conflict had come all the way to a prison in Rome to his hearing tells us this was no small 
issue. This was a serious issue. It was a conflict then that I would cause you to consider 
for a moment and there are several things about this conflict that occurred to me and the 
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first is this: it was surprising. This is surprising conflict because these two ladies were in 
membership. These are not two women who are just casual attenders; they weren’t 
calendar attenders. These were women who are not there as unsaved visitors or struggling 
inquirers; they were not non-Christian people in the number of the people of God. No, 
these two women were in the church membership in the fullest sense. You step back and 
remember how Paul wrote this letter to the Philippians and how he addressed it, chapter 
1:1, “saints in Christ Jesus which are at Philippi.” That is a great description and from 
that we learn so much about the church. 

These women were in the invisible church because they were saints in Christ Jesus but 
they were also in the visible church because saints in Jesus Christ were found at Philippi 
and that’s the reality. The church has these two elements, the invisible aspect, but the 
visible aspect and Paul is talking to the Philippian church and as he comes closer then to 
the exhortation he’s going to give them, chapter 4:1, he describes them as “my brethren.” 
Then he talks about their eternal security in 4 and 3, “whose names are in the book of 
life.” As he exhorts them, this is not some false unity, he says that you be of the “same 
mind in the Lord.” So, these two women were united in Christ and the proof of that is 
they were united to a local body of believers. Yet, the surprising thing is, they cannot get 
along. Or, perhaps I should say the not-surprising thing.

You know, it’s more common than it ought to be that even members redeemed by the 
blood of Jesus Christ, indwelt by his Spirit, can be found in a local expression of the 
invisible church, have every reason why unity should be there and yet still find that they 
are at odds and cannot get along. We hear about church splits all the time. We hear about 
friends dividing. We hear about competing sides charging one another’s side as being 
unchristian or ungodly and how painful this all can be and I know many of you have 
experienced it first hand. It’s most painful to think that this type of behavior takes place 
in the household of God.

Don’t we learn, then, that although Christians are new creatures in Christ, yet they still 
have so much of their old ways about them? Personalities clash, feelings get hurt, people 
get irritable, we rub each other the wrong way, we become discontent, we become 
disappointed. We can even be betrayed by one another and this is disappointing 
especially in the fact that it’s happening in the church. And we’ve got people coming in 
from the world and their life looks like this: it’s marital conflict and it’s domestic conflict 
and it’s employment conflict and it’s social conflict and the last thing on the earth they 
need is to come into a place where now, in addition to all that, they’ve got ecclesiastical 
or church conflict. Don’t we have to step back and sadly confess, even corporately, that 
too often we have been just like Euodias and Syntyche? Have acted just like them? Well, 
the mercy is that the Lord is speaking to these women and the mercy is that he still speaks 
to us. And the mercy is that he will use them still and the mercy is that he will use us still. 
Thank God he uses us with all of our imperfections. 

So, this is surprising because they’re in membership. It’s even more surprising when we 
consider the fact that they were in ministry. Not only were they members, but the context 
seems to indicate that they might have been founding members and very active, we know, 
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in the ministry of the church. They are not peripheral people; they were not just people 
who were known for their bad tempers and their wagging tongues and nothing else. No, 
these women were actually known for their ministry, therefore, we can only imagine 
there was a degree of spiritual maturity. 

So, let’s look how Paul describes them in this 3rd verse of chapter 4, “And I intreat thee 
also, true yokefellow, help those women which laboured with me in the gospel.” That’s 
how he describes these women, “help those women which laboured with me in the 
gospel.” The word “labour” appears another time in that 3rd verse. Twice in our 
authorized version it’s the word “labour” but it’s helpful to know that it’s not the same 
Greek word. The Greek word that describes these two women who can’t get along is a 
compound Greek word. The first part of the word means “together with” or “beside sin” 
from the which we get the  word synthesis. The second part is althleo, so much like the 
word “athletics,” “to engage in a contest or in public games. So, the idea here then is 
engaging in a team effort where we’re so bound together in a single cause. It is a word 
that was often used in its context to speak of the gladiators. Paul here employs a 
gladiatorial term and we can say it like this: they fought by me side by side. 

What kind of conflict are we talking about? It’s the conflict that took place as that church 
was established. Philippians 1:30 talks about conflict. Right as the gospel went into this 
world that was in complete darkness, there was conflict. In chapter 1:5, Paul describes 
this as the “fellowship of the gospel.” What’s fellowship of the gospel? It’s the gospel 
comradeship in the quest to proclaim the good news to the pagan world and these women 
were a part of that and it seems they were a part of it in the earliest days. They were with 
Paul in that tremendous struggle to get this Philippian church off the ground. With Paul, 
then, we can only imagine that they sacrificed everything in the interest of the church and 
of the Lord in their commitment to this cause. 

It would’ve cost them much more than it costs us. It would have introduced tension into 
their daily existence. Paul says “they agonized with me in the establishing of this 
fledgling work.” What a tribute to women in the church. This was a church that was 
largely established by founding women who met by that riverside when Paul first came to 
Macedonia. They had been used of God. Now they were in danger of being used by the 
devil. And what a warning then for us. What a warning. The best people, we learn, can 
become agents of the enemy in inducing conflict. Spiritual maturity, spiritual ministry 
does not guarantee you or I from manifestations of our fleshly nature that resides still in 
every one of us. 

So, we learn that membership, ministry, these things do not keep us back from the thing 
that Paul speaks of here and that is the failure to get along. It’s surprising. It’s a 
surprising conflict. Can I suggest to you furthermore: it’s a serious conflict? How often 
do we discount what we think are small squabbles between believers in a local church. 
“It’s not a big deal.” Such-and-such doesn’t get along with such-and-such “not really a 
big deal.” Well, Paul teaches us otherwise. Notice how he teaches us it is a serious matter 
in terms of their own spiritual progress. This was a serious matter in terms of the spiritual 
advancement of these two women. And as we look at these two women, we notice that 

Page 4 of 14



this conflict caused them to lose five things: 1. they lost their peace. The first few verses 
of this fourth chapter link harmony together with happiness. I don’t think it’s a 
coincidence that chapter 4:4 has this exhortation, “Rejoice in the Lord alway: and again I 
say, Rejoice.” Here is a command to be joyful. You know, I get the sense that they had 
lost their joy and if you’ve been involved in church conflict, you know that church 
conflict can steal your joy like nothing else. That you come to the house of God and you 
want to be filled with joy and when you come into a place where there is conflict, you 
know it’s hard. Conflict makes us weak. The Bible tells us that our joy in the Lord is our 
strength and when we lose our joy, we lose our strength. We become vulnerable and 
many a strong Christian, many a man in membership, many a woman involved in 
ministry of some kind, has in conflict lost their peace and they’ve lost their joy in the 
Lord and perhaps that’s where you’re at today. You come to the house of God and you 
want to sing with a holy spontaneity but you’ve lost your joy.

Perhaps it’s based on this very same thing. 1: They lost their joy. 2. They lost their zeal. I 
think it’s significant that in the third verse here that although they are described as having 
been in ministry, it says that they labored, past tense. They labored. It seems to me from 
that that the work that they were once engaged in had come to an end. Here they were 
agonizing, cooperating with others for the advancement of God’s Kingdom but now it 
seems that they don’t want to be involved in the work anymore. How often have we seen 
that? We’ve seen people who are engaged in the work of God, they’re in the ministry of 
the gospel and because of conflict, that ministry is the last thing they want.

Now they withdraw completely and whereas in a previous day they had labored, now 
they don’t labor at all. Child of God, maybe that’s where conflict has brought you. Your 
peace is gone. Your zeal is gone. What’s more, their usefulness was gone. They had 
previously exercised a remarkable spirit of cooperation. They had previously been the 
source of Paul’s joy. Notice how he describes the church in this fourth chapter, “my 
crown and my joy.” This church brought joy to the Apostle Paul. One commentator said 
“these two women would have been thorns in that crown.” They would’ve been thorns in 
the crown. Perhaps that’s what it means in chapter 2:2 when he says “fulfill you my joy.” 
In other words, my joy is really high but it’s not full. Why is it not full? Because of 
Euodias and Syntyche cannot get along. This is one situation where conflict causes those 
around us to lose their joy sometimes.

Now their peace was gone, their zeal was gone and their usefulness was gone. Look at the 
context that would suggest to you that their humility was also gone. Who would have 
questioned the humility of these two women. Look at chapter 2:3, “Let nothing be done 
through strife or vainglory.” It’s not spoken directly of these two women, but I can’t help 
but think that it had to have included them because all the way through this book you’ve 
got exhortations to unity and now it seems as if he’s getting closer and closer and finally 
he identifies them and he says “let nothing be done through strife or vainglory.” Women 
in membership, women involved in ministry. Paul says now they have engaged in that 
type of envy, one toward the other. That type of competitive spirit where the humility that 
once they exercised perhaps was completely gone. Doesn’t Solomon remind us only by 
pride cometh contention? Only by pride. All pride is like that. Fair game, whack-a-mole 
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where you hit it over the head. You’re conscious of pride in your life and all of a sudden 
it appears somewhere else and you deal with it there and then it appears somewhere else 
and it’s as if you go through a life constantly dealing with the manifestations and 
expression of your own pride and sometimes you’re proud of your own humility.

They lost their peace and their zeal and their usefulness and their humility. Fifthly, they 
lost their testimony. When you hear the names Euodias and Syntyche what do you think 
of? Their labors? That’s not what you think of. If you know your Bible, if you know 
Philippians 4 that’s not what you think of. What you think of is conflict. You think of 
conflict and so they go down in church history primarily for one thing: they couldn’t get 
along. You’re probably not and I’m probably not going to go down in the annals of 
church history. You know, church history has got a couple of bright spots as you read it 
over 2,000 years but the vast majority of church history – take this in the most polite way 
– it’s filled with nobodies like you and me. Right? God’s people, for the most part, are 
unknown. So, will you go down in church history? You might not go down in church 
history like Martin Luther or John Calvin but you’re going to go down in church history 
by the history of the church you attend. And how will you go down in the history of that 
church? Will you go down in the history of that church as a peace maker? Or will you go 
down in the history of that church as a peace breaker? 

It’s a serious conflict in terms of what it would do to their own spiritual progress. It was a 
serious conflict in terms of what it was going to do to the progress of the church as a 
whole. The division here was no doubt affecting the entire church. How so? Remember 
when Paul first came to Macedonia and he comes to that prayer meeting, riverside, the 
missionaries begin to speak and by their own description they say “we sat down and we 
spake unto the women which resorted thither.” Now, we don’t know if Euodias and 
Syntyche were there on hand but we have no reason to believe they weren’t there. We 
know that Lydia, she entertained the apostolic band. She entertained them in her own 
home and there’s a very good chance that that church started in her home. And if Euodias 
and Syntyche were among that original little group of praying women, you know the 
disagreement amongst them would have far-reaching repercussions. A disagreement 
amongst influential founding members of a fellowship can be very, very serious.

Martyn Lloyd Jones said, “In church, there is no such thing as an isolated problem.” At 
the moment we come together, the problem of one, the problem of two becomes in some 
sense, the problem of the body because of its nature. That’s what Paul is getting at. He 
looks at this problem of not being able to get along in light of the nature of the church 
and you can’t consider a problem without considering that problem in the light of the 
nature of the church. This is what Paul is doing. Paul knows that if two prominent women 
have a major conflict, that the out-falling of that could be very serious. Party spirit, 
criticism, negative attitudes, bitterness, revenge, hostility, unforgiveness. Maybe that’s 
what Paul was speaking of in chapter 2 when he said “let all things be done without 
murmurings and disputings.” Paul knows and, therefore, we do well to listen to his 
apostolic insight. Getting along where there’s a problem with two, it can very quickly 
become the problem of all. 

Page 6 of 14



So, it’s serious. Serious in terms of their own progress. Serious in terms of the progress of 
the church as a whole but it is serious, thirdly, in terms of the progress of the gospel. The 
conflict threatened the testimony of the church at large. Chapter 1:27, Paul makes this 
statement, “Let your conversation be as becometh the gospel of Christ.” In other words, 
there ought to be a likeness between what you profess and how you live. And if we 
profess that Jesus Christ is the Prince of Peace and yet have fellowships that are filled 
with conflict, what do we say? That we lose our testimony. Notice, Paul here is not 
saying “for my sake” or even “for the cause of the Philippian church, for our 
denomination.” No, what he simply says, “would you be together in the Lord.” In other 
words, “for the sake of the Lord.”

So, therefore, we realize that this conflict is surprising, it’s very serious. Can I suggest to 
you one more thing here regarding the conflict and that is, it’s subtle. It’s very subtle. As 
you read this fourth chapter, Paul has been previously dealing with some very deep 
problems. Chapter 3, you’ve got false gospels, you’ve got false doctrine, you’ve got false 
profession. You know that when Paul needs to deal with real problems, he can speak very 
strongly. He tells that church “beware of dogs; beware of evil workers; beware of those 
who are spreading damnable lies; be wary of enemies of the cross whose god is their 
belly.” He’s dealing with deep, deep church problems, doctrinal problems, problems of 
heresy.

All of a sudden, coming to the fourth chapter, it’s like he comes right up to the surface 
and he addresses two women that can’t get along and in our minds we think, “Well, 
there’s a disconnect here. He’s dealing with lofty themes and then just a couple of people 
who can’t get along.” You see, that’s how subtle discord is because we look at heresy as 
being a much more dangerous thing to a church than we do discord and, therefore, we 
become ignorant of Satan’s devices. The very next chapter, now he understands that 
discord is equally a deadly threat to the life of the church because it will eat out its power, 
it will destroy its testimony and the enemies of the gospel of Christ, they will look for 
anything to discredit the church and if they can’t discredit it because of its teaching, they 
will discredit it because of its conflict. The conflict is surprising. It’s those in membership 
and in ministry and it’s serious because of all the ramifications and it’s very subtle. 
 
Will you come with me and look at the second part of this verse and that is the charge. 
Paul won’t allow this conflict to go unaddressed and so his charge is recorded here and in 
his charge there are two things worth our attention and the first is: his manner. When we 
think of the Apostle Paul, we think of a man who had great doctrinal ability. He had the 
ability to handle doctrine but let us not lose sight of the fact that he also had the ability to 
handle people. He was an amazing pastor. He was an amazing pastor and an amazing 
preacher and he is as remarkable here as a pastor as he is a preacher and how he handles 
this potentially very dangerous situation is a study in itself. Often the church has erred in 
handling conflict and as the result, you know, there has been even greater conflict.

Listen to what Sinclair Ferguson said regarding churches’ handling of conflict: 
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“Christian fellowships are often at their worst when dealing with 
differences of opinion. In some ways, biblically based churches find it 
easier to deal with false teaching but personal differences can be almost as 
deadly dividing the fellowship, sowing seeds of bitterness, diverting 
attention from central issues to sometimes petty peripheral concerns.” 

Now, we know these two mature Christian women are clearly in the wrong but how Paul 
deals with them is very, very important. Notice, he’s gentle. He doesn’t scold them. He 
doesn’t berate them. He doesn’t cite his apostolic credentials and seek to whittle them 
down to their size. No, his manner here is very personal and his manner is very 
impassioned. And so he says, “I beseech you.” Do you know what the word “beseech” 
means? It means “to call to one’s side.” Sometimes you beseech your children. It’s a 
serious issue in the home and you say to your child, “Look, would you come here to me 
for a moment?” Are you dealing with your spouse and there is some conflict there and 
with a sincere intent to put that conflict beside you, you say, “Would you come here for a 
moment?” That’s what Paul does to these two women. He draws alongside of them and 
what important lessons there are here then for those who are called to mediate in 
personality clashes within the confines of the church. This man, he is gentle and that only 
reminds us then of what Solomon said that “a gentle word turns away wrath but grievous 
words stir up anger.”

His manner is important, but his method is even more. Let’s look at his method here and 
there are a few things worth our attention. Notice the basis of his method. Look how he 
begins chapter 4, “Therefore, my brethren.” Therefore. Paul was a true expository 
preacher and by that I mean he never finished except he applied the doctrine that he just 
unfolds. People today, they unfold doctrine for the sake of stating it but Paul never stated 
except he applied it and as you come to the fourth chapter, here’s the application because 
he says, “therefore.” And the beginning of this fourth chapter, then, having just brought 
us the doctrine, he’s going to give us the application and the implication for us is, as we 
seek to get along, is that getting along is an application of the gospel. 

This is important. It’s important because sometimes it just seems it’s easier to avoid 
conflict than to resolve it. If you’ve been in conflict before in the church and you have 
concluded, “You know what? It’s just better to stay away from that person.” Or it’s easier 
just to avoid it than to resolve it. If that’s your attitude, then I would exhort you to pay 
close attention to what Paul says. The gospel demands, God demands more of his 
household than just avoiding it. So, he says, “ So, he says, “Therefore, my brethren.” 

Now, go back and think of what he has just unfolded. Chapter 3:20, look at what he’s 
talking about, “For our conversation is in heaven; from whence also we look for the 
Saviour, the Lord Jesus Christ.” He’s talking about the Second Coming and a part of the 
Second Coming is, notice, the conquering. Look at the end of verse 21, “the subduing of 
all things.” The subduing of his enemies and of our enemies. He’s talking about ridding 
the world of evil. In addition, he’s talking here in this 21st verse about “changing our vile 
bodies into the image of his glorious body.” This is very, very encouraging stuff. His 
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Second Coming, his conquering over evil, his transforming his body into the image of 
Christ completely because that’s a reality. 

“Therefore, my brethren, I bring you this exhortation: that you must learn to get along.” 
Do you know what the basis of Paul’s method here is the gospel? The gospel demands 
that we do more than merely avoiding it. It demands that we seek to resolve it. Does that 
mean that we’re going to resolve every problem on this side of glory? No, but what it 
does say, Paul says to the Romans, “If it be possible, as much as lieth in you, as far as it 
depends upon you, live peaceably with all men.” Because of what the gospel does. 

The basis of his method then is the gospel. What about the balance of his method? Look 
at verse 2, “I beseech you Euodias and beseech Syntyche, that they be of the same mind.” 
What a tactful repetition of the verb. Can you imagine if it said “I beseech you Euodias 
and Syntyche.” Can you imagine what that would’ve done? “Well, he mentioned your 
name first. Obviously it’s your problem and I’m just included.” I mean, there could’ve 
been so many ways where this could have turned into what it always turns into. In 
conflict, we have got this one thing almost always true and that’s that we always think 
it’s the other person’s fault. We’re good at identifying the folly of other people but we 
have a very hard time identifying our own folly. Didn’t the Savior make that clear when 
he gave that picture of taking up the log out of your own eye before you dare take the 
speck out of another person’s eye? 

So, he says here, “I beseech Euodias and beseech Syntyche.” I can just hear them saying, 
“You know, I’m not taking the initiative. It was her fault. I’m not taking initiative 
because it was her.” Have you said that? We’ve all said that. “I know we’re supposed to 
get along in the church but it was clearly their fault and so, therefore, I’m taking no 
initiative. If they want to come and talk to me, they can come and talk to me but until 
they come and talk to me, I’m not talking to them. I’m going to avoid them.” That might 
work in your household but it doesn’t work in the household of God. He holds his 
children to a higher standard.

“Therefore, my brethren. I beseech Euodias and I beseech Syntyche.” Do you know what 
it tells me? It tells me that the doctrine wasn’t the problem here because if doctrine had of 
been the problem, do you think Paul would have sided the way he did? No. If it was 
doctrinal, one was right and one was wrong, he clearly would have sided with the one 
that was right and the one that was wrong, he would’ve made it clear. It indicates to me 
that based on what he didn’t say, it’s more likely a petty or a peripheral issue. Maybe it 
was the way things were done. But what’s important for us to notice is that he equally, in 
a balanced fashion, appeals to both of them. 

As he balances or speaks in such a manner to both of them, do we not see that in some 
measure, he implies that they’re both at fault? Isn’t that the case in our conflicts? The 
fault might not be equal but the opportunity of a conflict this side – I was going to say 
this side of heaven but that won’t even make sense – earthly conflicts don’t usually work 
out wherein one party is 100% guilty and the other party is 0% guilty. We have to be 
honest, we don’t always deal, even when we’re right, the right way. 
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And so there are a number of good questions to ask yourself if you’re in a conflict 
situation. Are you in a conflict situation right now? It might be with your wife. It might 
be with your children. Your employer. Or a brother or sister in Christ. Here are a couple 
of questions to ask: have I fueled this conflict by my pride, stubbornness or 
defensiveness? Have I contributed to this conflict by hurtful words, aggressive tactics or 
by twisting what really happened? Have I refused to give someone the benefit of the 
doubt, instead concluded that I know what the motives of another person really are? Have 
I hindered reconciliation by my bitterness, evil thoughts or stubbornness? Am I acting 
like I have no responsibility for the problems that exist? Am I guilty of resisting God by 
refusing to extend forgiveness and seek reconciliation? Am I guilty of perpetuating this 
conflict by my laziness? Am I waiting for the other person to make the first move and 
thus violating Paul’s command to do everything that we can do to be reconciled? You 
know, if you’re honest and you go down there and both parties answer those questions 
before God, it’s amazing how fast reconciliation happens.

As we look at our own hearts, not the hearts of those that we have the conflict with, but 
as we look at our own hearts, that’s the first step toward reconciliation. We’re beginning 
to remove that barrier that exists between us and them. And so, we have to examine our 
situations. Is there a situation right now that’s making you churn? You need to think 
about that situation. Take another look at the things that you’re bitter about. Get your 
eyes off the other party for a moment and just, before the Lord, say “Lord, what have I 
done in this situation to cause to be where we’re at?” 

So, there is great balance in what he says and there’s a basis but notice then, the bearing. 
Verse 2, “I beseech Euodias, and beseech Syntyche, that they be of the same mind in the 
Lord.” That seems to me to be really an impossible exhortation: to be of the same mind. 
Sometimes it is wrongly understood to think that what Paul is asking is that these two 
women think exactly the same on every single issue. Sometimes the church has forgotten 
that the exhortation is to unity not to uniformity. Uniformity is when we all have to do 
exactly the same thing: we look the same, we sneeze the same, we laugh the same, we 
talk the same, we wear the same clothes, we listen to the same music. It’s just sameness. 
That’s uniformity and when a church tries to force uniformity, do you know what they’re 
going to do? They’re going to create conflict. They’re going to create conflict.

So, when Paul says here that they be of the same mind in the Lord, he is not asking or 
requiring uniformity. What he is asking is for unity. Think about how diverse the 
Philippian congregation was. There was a mature, probably widowed businesswoman 
from Asia. Her name was Lydia. She was from a Jewish background. Then you had a 
career military man, the jailor, from a pagan background. Probably there was a slave girl 
from an occult background. Can you imagine the type of fellowship they had? Probably 
not a lot different than the fellowship we have because we’re different. We’re so 
different. 

We are so different and as we think of our differences, let me share with you one of the 
words that another translation uses here in this second verse of Philippians 4, it’s the 
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word “harmony” and it gives us a great word picture because harmony represents the 
combination of simultaneous music notes in accord as it creates a pleasing arrangement. 
But the Greeks had a separate word for harmony, it is symphonial from which we get our 
English word symphony. You know, a symphony has many different instruments playing 
many different notes and that’s the same as the church. There are many different 
members of the body, all with unique functions, strengths and weaknesses. One man said 
“we are called together then to live as a symphony so that we do not cause a cacophony.” 
Discordant sounds.

So, what Paul is saying here is, “Look, there’s going to be diversity but there doesn’t 
need to be division. There’s going to be difference of methods, but there doesn’t need to 
be disunity of mind. There is going to be disagreement but there does not need to be 
dispute and there does not need to be departure.” I’ve said it to you before, I think the 
household of God is, in many ways, a recipe for disaster because we’re so different. But 
Paul here does he not bring them back to focus not on the things that make them different 
but the things that make them the same? Why are we here together? Because you like to 
do the things that I like to do? You’re here because of Christ. That’s the only reason 
we’re here. There’s not another thing. There may be other things that naturally unite us 
but that’s not what brought you here. What brings you, what keeps you, is the fact that 
you and I together are spiritual siblings, we’re in the body of Christ, he has saved us and 
we have something that’s very much in common. It’s the fact that the Spirit of God’s Son 
dwells in us, making us one in so many ways.

So, he says, “you are to be of the same mind in the Lord.” Do you know what that means 
literally? You’re to have the Lord’s mind and at once we remember, that’s not the first 
time we’ve heard that language in Philippians. Have the Lord’s mind. Go back to chapter 
2 and notice there he is exhorting them in verse 5, the exact same way, “Let this mind be 
in you, which was also in Christ Jesus.” This is not an exhortation to think the same on 
every issue, this is an exhortation about attitude. And he says, “Look, you need to have 
the mind of Christ.” And what does the mind of Christ look like? Between verses 6 and 
11 in chapter 2, you’ve got one of the most amazing descriptions of the humility of God 
as manifested in the Son of God, who although himself in the form of God, thought it not 
something to be grasped, equality with God, but he set everything aside. He died unto self 
and how are you and I going to get along? By following after the example of the Son of 
God: dying to self.

I’ve read you the poem of dying to self. I want to read it to you again because it begs 
repeating. Somebody wrote this poem, Octavius Winslow. Even as he described what’s 
happening here in Philippians 2, humility being exhorted based upon the humility of 
Christ himself.

Dying to Self

“When your good is evil spoken of, when your wishes are crossed, your 
advice disregarded, your opinion ridiculed and you refuse to let anger rise 
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in your heart or even defend yourself, but take it all in patient loving 
silence. This is dying unto self.

“When you lovingly and patiently bear any disorder, any irregularity, any 
annoyance, when you can stand face-to-face with waste, folly, 
extravagance, spiritual insensibility and endure it as Jesus did. That is 
dying to self.

“When you are content with any food and offering, any raiment in any 
climate, any society, any solitude, any interruption by the will of God. 
That is dying to self.

“When you never care to refer to yourself in conversation or record your 
own good works or itch after commendation, when you can truly love to 
be unknown. That is dying to self.

“When you can see your brother prosper and have his needs met and can 
honestly rejoice with him in spirit and feel no envy nor question God 
while your own needs are far greater and you are in desperate 
circumstances. That is dying to self.

“When you can receive correction and reproof from one of less stature 
than yourself and can humbly submit inwardly as well as outwardly 
finding no rebellion or resentment rising up within your heart. That is 
dying to self.”

I don’t know about you but that doesn’t come naturally to me. In fact, everything inside 
me screams against that type of humility. And that type of humility we don’t naturally 
have and we’ll never achieve it except it be formed in us by Christ himself. And how will 
that type of humility be formed in us except when we are in communion with him who 
exemplified that type of humility all the way through his life? So, then as I have 
communion with the humble Son of God, I am changed into his image and I am made 
like him. 

And so, when I’m far away from the Lord, what happens? Frictions inevitably will spring 
up. Haven’t you found that in your marriage? My wife and I have had 18 years of wedded 
bliss and tranquility. Never fought. If you believe that…we have a great marriage but it’s 
like the great marriages of our church, it takes maintenance. It takes work. And I would 
suggest to you when our marriage has been at its best, it’s when we together have been 
closest to the humble Savior and when our marriage has been worst, it’s because we have 
been filled with pride and self, the result of distancing ourselves from him who humbled 
himself on our behalf so that we would not be forever cast out. Drawing near unto him. 

I have one thought and with this we’ll conclude and that is: included in Paul’s method 
here is the body. Look at chapter 4:3, “I intreat thee also, true yokefellow, help those 
women which laboured with me in the gospel.” Who is he talking to? We’re not sure who 
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he’s talking to; yokefellow has been disputed. Some think he’s talking about a 
Epaphroditus, others have suggested he’s talking about Luke. Some have said it’s Paul’s 
wife and we didn’t know Paul had a wife, but some say this is Paul’s wife, his helpmeet 
here. Some take that word “yokefellow” and they do not translate it into English so it 
remains syzygos. And true to this name, he’s just a yokefellow, he’s a peacemaker. Sort 
of like Barnabus who was true to his name, he was a son of consolation, he was an 
encouraging individual.

It really doesn’t matter who this man is, what’s important for us to see is that Paul tells 
this man, “I want you to help those women.” He tells the body, “I want you to help in this 
conflict.” And that to me is important because sometimes in conflict the body has not 
been the most helpful. In fact, sometimes the body becomes the source of hindrance. 
Child of God, if you love Christ and whether or not this is your church, wherever you 
fellowship faithfully, you’re a part of the body. You might not be in conflict. It might be 
that somebody else is and that conflict might be strong enough whereas a third party 
needs to be brought in to mediate even as you have here. The exhortation to you and 
maybe you’ve been called and maybe right now someone has asked you and you find 
yourself responsible, the Spirit of God has laid his hand upon you and you are responsible 
for healing division and I wonder will you be an instrument in the hand of God to bring 
about healing or will you be a part of a further problem.

You know, the family of God is much like our own family and the best of families have 
got their relational issues because, after all, every member is so different and every 
personality is not as winsome as the next. So, here we are. We’re in the invisible church, 
those who love Christ, and we’re in Litchfield. I don’t care if you’re in membership or if 
you’re in ministry or where you are, you can easily fall into the danger of Euodias and 
Syntyche. 

The Lord has given us a case study to learn from so that we do not lose our own peace, so 
that the body of Christ is not together hindered, so that the gospel is not stifled. May we 
pray as we conclude this morning that God helps us to get along in that family that we 
have by grace been made a part of. Lord, help us to get along. Lord, help us to get along 
as husbands and wives, as children to parents and parents to children and may he give us 
a body here that learns more and more to love even as the humble Savior loved us in spite 
of all of our sins. 

Let’s pray.

Father, we thank you this morning for the exhortation of your Word. We pray that you 
would take this portion and write it upon our hearts and use it to help and to guide, to 
instruct and to rebuke. Lord, you know what we need. We believe that in the providence 
of God there is not a Sunday that passes except the portion that we hear is from you, a 
word in season. So, take this seasonable word, we ask, and apply it to our hearts and 
bless our fellowship here in our homes and in our church. Keep us true to our profession.  
Help us to walk and may we subscribe in faith in the God who is the Prince of Peace. 
May that peace reign in our hearts and in our homes and in our church for your name’s 
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sake so that those who live in a world of conflict may come and sense something that they  
don’t have and thereby would be inclined to ask of the hope that lies within. Bless this 
Word, to our hearts be praised in Jesus’ name. Amen.
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